

Master of Public Health

Master de Santé Publique

HIV Prevention through Sexual Health Intervention among Youth (15-24 years) in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Scoping Review of Existing Efforts

Fatahiya SUMAILA MPH 2, 2023-2024

CENTRE NATIONAL DE LA RECHERCHE SCIENTIFIQUE (CNRS) 20 Avenue George Sand, 93210 Saint-Denis

> Professional Advisor : Amanda GARRISON, EHESP

Academic Advisor: Odessa PETIT DIT DARIEL, EHESP

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Completing this thesis has been an adventure filled with highs, lows, and everything in between. It's not just a solo achievement but a collective triumph. With immense gratitude and a dash of fun, I extend my heartfelt thanks to everyone who has been part of this journey.

First up, Odessa Petit dit Dariel, my academic advisor, your critical insights and thoughtful suggestions helped me level up in this academic game. Thank you for guiding me through this maze with your wisdom.

Amanda Garrison, my professional advisor, your dedication and encouragement kept me going, especially during the final boss battles of this thesis.

To my EHESP colleagues and course mates, your camaraderie and intellectual exchange turned this journey into an exciting experience. Thanks for all the brainstorming sessions and shared "aha" moments.

Sumaila Musah and Amina Abdulai, my amazing parents, your unwavering love, sacrifices, and prayers were the ultimate power-ups. And to my lovely siblings, for your unconditional support; your calls and texts at odd hours reminded me that there's a world outside academia.

Adjoa Yenyi, my mentor, for guiding me through the field of public health. Your advice was the map that kept me on the right path.

Finally, to My Tribe, my fabulous friends, for your motivations and for keeping me sane with all sorts of distractions and endless laughter. I needed them all.

WE DID IT!

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Al	ABSTRACT4				
1	INT	RODUCTION			
	1.1	Human Immunodeficiency Virus in Sub-Saharan Africa5			
	1.2	HIV and Sexual and Reproductive Health among Youth7			
	1.3	HIV Responses in SSA			
	1.4	Gaps in HIV Prevention11			
	1.5	Rationale of the Study12			
	1.6	Research Question, Aim, and Objectives13			
2	MET	THODS			
	2.1	Study Design14			
	2.2	Eligibility criteria14			
	2.3	Search Strategy15			
	2.4	Selection of sources of evidence15			
	2.5	Data extraction and charting16			
	2.5	Data extraction and charting10			
3		Data extraction and charting 16 ULTS 16			
3		-			
3	RES	ULTS			
3	RES 3.1	ULTS			
3	RES 3.1 3.2 3.3	ULTS			
	RES 3.1 3.2 3.3	ULTS			
	RES 3.1 3.2 3.3 DISC	ULTS 16 Selection of sources of evidence 16 Study Characteristics 17 Outcomes and Strategies of HIV Prevention Efforts among Youth in SSA 18 CUSSION 24			
	RES 3.1 3.2 3.3 DIS 4.1	ULTS 16 Selection of sources of evidence 16 Study Characteristics 17 Outcomes and Strategies of HIV Prevention Efforts among Youth in SSA 18 CUSSION 24 Diverse Interventions on HIV-Related Outcomes among Youth in SSA 24			
	RES 3.1 3.2 3.3 DIS 4.1 4.2	ULTS 16 Selection of sources of evidence 16 Study Characteristics 17 Outcomes and Strategies of HIV Prevention Efforts among Youth in SSA 18 CUSSION 24 Diverse Interventions on HIV-Related Outcomes among Youth in SSA 24 Gaps to be addressed 25			
	RES 3.1 3.2 3.3 DISC 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4	ULTS 16 Selection of sources of evidence 16 Study Characteristics 17 Outcomes and Strategies of HIV Prevention Efforts among Youth in SSA 18 CUSSION 24 Diverse Interventions on HIV-Related Outcomes among Youth in SSA 24 Gaps to be addressed 25 Recommendations based on findings 27			
4	RES 3.1 3.2 3.3 DISC 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 CON	ULTS 16 Selection of sources of evidence 16 Study Characteristics 17 Outcomes and Strategies of HIV Prevention Efforts among Youth in SSA 18 CUSSION 24 Diverse Interventions on HIV-Related Outcomes among Youth in SSA 24 Gaps to be addressed 25 Recommendations based on findings 27 Limitations 27			
4 5 RI	RES 3.1 3.2 3.3 DIS 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 CON FFEREN	ULTS 16 Selection of sources of evidence 16 Study Characteristics 17 Outcomes and Strategies of HIV Prevention Efforts among Youth in SSA 18 CUSSION 24 Diverse Interventions on HIV-Related Outcomes among Youth in SSA 24 Gaps to be addressed 25 Recommendations based on findings 27 Limitations 27 ICLUSION 28			

LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES

Figure 1. Share of adults aged 15-49 living with HIV, 2021 (2)	5
Figure 2. PRISMA flowchart	17

Table 1. HIV Prevalence rates in selected SSA countries, 20226Table 2. Keywords and search strategy15Table 3. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19) 19Table 3. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)20Table 3. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)21Table 3. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)21Table 3. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)22Table 3. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)22Table 3. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)22Table 3. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)22

LIST OF ACRONYMS

ABYM	Adolescent Boys and Young Men
AGYM	Adolescent Girls and Young Women
AIDS	Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome
ART	Antiretroviral Therapy
ARVs	Antiretrovirals
ASRH	Adolescent Sexual and Reproductive Health
AYA	Adolescents and Youth
BIAS	Botswana Impact HIV/AIDS Survey
ESA	Eastern and Southern Africa
FSW	Female Sex Workers
НСТ	HIV Counselling and Testing
HIV	Human Immunodeficiency Virus
KPs	Key populations
MoH	Ministry of Health
MSM	Men Who have Sex with Men
NACC	National AIDS Control Council
NSP	National Strategic Plan
PEPFAR	United States President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief
PLHIV	People Living with HIV
PMTCT	Preventing Mother-To-Child Transmission
PrEP	Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis
PRISMA-ScR	Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses
	extension for Scoping Reviews
PWID	People Who Inject Drugs
SRHS	Sexual and Reproductive Health
SSA	Sub-Saharan Africa
STIs	Sexually Transmitted Infections
THIS	Tanzania HIV Impact Survey
UN	United Nations
UNAIDS	Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS
VMMC	Voluntary Medical Male Circumcision
WCA	West and Central Africa
WHO	World Health Organization
YPLHIV	Young People Living with HIV

ABSTRACT

Introduction: Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) remains a significant public health challenge in Sub-Saharan Africa (SSA), particularly among young people aged 15-24, despite progress in recent years. Sexual health and education interventions prove to be an effective way of targeting this demographic, yet little is known of the strategies already in place in SSA in order to assess their efficacy. To address this, we conducted a scoping review focusing on five priority countries in SSA: Kenya, Tanzania, Botswana, Eswatini, and South Africa.

Methods: We conducted a scoping review using the PRISMA-ScR checklist, focusing on studies published in the ten-year period between January 2013 and December 2023. Eligibility criteria included studies addressing HIV prevention/treatment, involving interventions related to sexual health, within a study population aged 15 to 24 years, and conducted in Kenya, Tanzania, Botswana, Eswatini, or South Africa. Additionally, studies had to be published in English. Exclusion criteria comprised observational studies, studies not within the specified age range or geographic scope, multi-country studies involving countries outside the selected ones, and non-English articles. The screening process involved title and abstract screening followed by full-text screening.

Results: Our search strategy yielded 2,494 records from database searches and an additional 15 from gray literature. After identifying and removing duplicate records, 2,362 unique records remained. Following title and abstract screening, 215 records underwent full-text screening, with 196 records excluded. Ultimately, 19 studies met all inclusion criteria and were included in the final synthesis. Findings from the review revealed positive impacts on healthcare access, economic empowerment, antiretroviral therapy (ART) adherence rates, mental health outcomes, and reduced HIV transmission risks among young people.

Conclusion: The study highlights the importance of comprehensive, sustained, and multifaceted approaches in HIV prevention and intervention efforts. Recommendations for future interventions include prioritizing broader demographic groups, segmenting interventions by age groups, integrating diverse strategies, incorporating long-term follow-up in evaluations, and sustaining research efforts to address the unique vulnerabilities of young people in SSA.

Keywords: HIV prevention, youth, Sub-Saharan Africa, interventions, scoping review

INTRODUCTION 1

1.1 Human Immunodeficiency Virus in Sub-Saharan Africa

Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) continues to be a significant global public health concern, with an estimated 39 million people living with the virus globally as of 2022, according to the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) (1). HIV ranks among the most fatal infectious diseases worldwide, particularly in Sub-Saharan Africa (SSA), where its impact on health outcomes and life expectancy has been profound in recent years (2). Out of the global population of 39 million people living with HIV (PLHIV), 25.6 million reside in SSA (3). In SSA, HIV is primarily transmitted through heterosexual contact, mother-to-child transmission during pregnancy, childbirth, or breastfeeding, and to a lesser extent, through injecting drug use and unsafe medical practices (3, 4).



OurWorldInData.org/hiv-aids | CC BY

Figure 1. Share of adults aged 15-49 living with HIV, 2021 (2)

From 2010 to 2022, notable changes occurred in the transmission of new HIV infections across SSA, with annual new cases decreasing by 600,000, from 1.1 million to 510,000 (5). Eastern and Southern Africa (ESA) and Western and Central Africa (WCA) experienced significant declines, with new infections dropping by 57% in ESA and 49% in WCA during this period (6, 7). Despite these reductions, HIV remains a major concern in both regions. In 2022, ESA accounted for 20.8 million of the 25.6 million PLHIV in SSA, while WCA had 4.8 million (3).

Moreover, ESA and WCA together reported 660,000 new infections in 2022 (8), approximately half of all new global infections, and about 380,000 HIV-related deaths (3). Table 1 below illustrates the national prevalence rates in SSA, showing significantly higher prevalence rates in ESA compared to WCA.

Region	Country			Prevalence	rate	Source
Eastern Africa	Kenya			3.7		(9)
	Tanzania			4.4		(10)
Southern	Botswana			20.8		(11)
Africa						
	Eswatini			25.9		(12)
	South Africa			12.7		(13)
West Africa	Ghana			1.7		(14)
	Senegal			<1		(15)
Central Africa	Burundi			1.0		(16)
	Democratic	Republic	of	1.2		(17)
	Congo					
	Rwanda			1.6		(18)

Table 1. HIV Prevalence rates in selected SSA countries, 2022

The high prevalence of HIV is exacerbated by factors such as low condom use, multiple sexual partnerships, and socio-economic challenges like poverty and gender inequality (4). As a sexually transmitted disease, HIV spreads through unprotected sexual intercourse, highlighting the importance of preventive measures such as safe sexual practices and appropriate sexual education (19).

To effectively address the HIV epidemic, the UNAIDS 95-95-95 target set ambitious goals to ensure that by 2030, 95% of people living with HIV know their status, 95% of those diagnosed receive antiretroviral therapy (ART), and 95% of those on treatment achieve viral suppression (20). This aligns with initiatives like the 2025 HIV Prevention Roadmap, which aims to support vulnerable countries in eradicating HIV through precision prevention responses. The Roadmap focuses on targeting 95% of at-risk individuals to utilize effective combination prevention strategies, with the overarching objective of reducing annual new infections to fewer than 370,000 by 2025 (21). Achieving epidemic control by 2030 requires prioritizing HIV prevention and treatment programs for high-risk populations, particularly the youth (22).

1.2 HIV and Sexual and Reproductive Health among Youth

The United Nations (UN) defines youth as individuals aged 15–24 years. This age group makes up 1.2 billion people globally (23), with 20% of these young people living in SSA, a demographic trend projected to increase over the next two decades (24). Consequently, a sizable cohort within this region is either embarking on or navigating the early stages of their sexual lives. Adolescent sexual and reproductive health (ASRH) remains a considerable public health concern in SSA, particularly in terms of preventing sexually transmitted infections (STIs), including HIV (25). These young individuals face heightened susceptibility to HIV infection and encounter challenges related to sexual and reproductive health (SRH). Contributing factors include typical risk-taking behaviors inherent to adolescence—such as sexual experimentation and alcohol consumption—as well as a myriad of individual, societal, and structural factors. These include limited awareness or knowledge of SRH issues and inadequate ASRH services, economic hardship, and gender disparities (26).

The UNAIDS 2023 global report has highlighted significant reductions in HIV infections among young people aged 15-24 years in the past ten years. Despite a decrease of 46% in new HIV infections among youth populations worldwide in the last decade, the decrease has not been evenly distributed globally. While certain regions have had huge decreases, there has been minimal advancement in addressing HIV infections in youth populations and especially among young key populations (KP) in SSA countries (27). In 2019, the ESA region had an estimated 1.2 million adolescents (aged 10–19 years) and 2.2 million young people living with HIV (YPLHIV) (aged 15–24 years). Around 110,000 new HIV infections were reported among adolescents, and 260,000 among young people during the same year (28). Within ESA, approximately 97,000 new HIV infections occurred among adolescent girls, and 110,000 among young women. Particular attention must be given to preventing new infections among females in this age group in SSA who comprise 77% of new HIV cases (28).

In SSA, young females between the ages of 15 and 24 are twice as likely as their male counterparts to contract HIV, rendering them the most susceptible group to infection within this demographic (28). According to Boothe et al. (2021), one fundamental aspect of an HIV response for the youth category involves prioritizing the most vulnerable groups, including young KP such as men who have sex with men (MSM), female sex workers (FSW) and people who inject drugs (PWID) as well as other young vulnerable groups such as child brides, out-of-school young people and young people with disabilities. As previously mentioned, young KP face elevated risks of HIV infection due to their engagement in high-risk sexual and drug-related behaviors, often initiated during adolescence (27). Additionally, they encounter social vulnerabilities typical of youth, including power imbalances and detachment from social

support networks, which can contribute to heightened risk behaviors such as early sexual initiation, unprotected sex, illicit drug use, and unsafe injection practices (29). Furthermore, stigma and discrimination are particularly pronounced among this age group, compounded by experiences of criminalization, educational isolation, bullying and harassment, further preventing them from adequate access to quality health services (29).

1.3 HIV Responses in SSA

The significant prevalence of HIV in SSA countries has led to major investments in populationbased methods to reduce its transmission, including both biological and behavioral interventions. Both domestic and international donors, such as the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis, and Malaria, as well as the United States President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR), continue to offer substantial financial and human resources assistance for HIV initiatives in SSA. However, over the years, there has been a decrease in international support for HIV programs in Africa, which has the potential to hinder the progress towards UNAIDS' ambitious targets to eliminate the epidemic in the region by 2030 (20).

ESA has shown notable advancements in decreasing new HIV infections and AIDS-related deaths even though the advancements differ between countries (20). Botswana and Eswatini (formerly known as Swaziland until 2018), among the top four countries globally with the highest HIV prevalence rates, along with Tanzania, are three out of only five countries in SSA to have met the UNAIDS 95-95-95 targets (30). Below is a summary of how these five countries in SSA have been tackling HIV prevention.

<u>Eswatini</u>

In 2020, Eswatini became the first country in SSA to reach the UNAIDS 95-95-95 targets. The strides can be attributed to investments in HIV prevention and treatment programs focusing on vulnerable and hard-to-reach populations (31). Success was also achieved through strong political leadership, particularly from the Ministry of Health (MoH), and support from international organizations like the World Health Organization (WHO) (32).

WHO recommendations have guided the country's health programs, leading to revisions of national strategic plans and treatment guidelines tailored to Eswatini's epidemic status. The country has been proactive in adopting WHO HIV treatment recommendations, implementing policies such as the "treat-all" policy and task shifting of HIV testing services. These efforts, supported by partners like PEPFAR and the Global Fund, have led to improved access to treatment and care services, decentralization of ART initiation and follow-up care, and wider access to viral load monitoring and adherence support (32). Additionally, Eswatini provides

free primary healthcare, including ART, further facilitating access to essential services (33). Despite these achievements, Eswatini still aims to address disparities across all population groups and sustain its gains by building a resilient, patient-centered health system and continuing to adopt evidence-based recommendations from WHO (32). Despite high access to ART for pregnant women, challenges persist in ensuring effective follow-up of mother-baby pairs post-delivery, leading to elevated transmission rates post-breastfeeding. Additionally, social-cultural barriers to sexual behavior change, limited coordination mechanisms, absence of real-time data for monitoring progress, and lack of adolescent-friendly health services further impede HIV prevention efforts. Overstretched health facilities and workers have been reported as challenges faced by adolescents in accessing vital information, counseling, and care (34).

<u>Botswana</u>

Botswana's successful response to HIV/AIDS is attributed to sustained political will, strong domestic investment, collaborative partnerships, and evidence-based strategies (35). The country's efforts began with the Masa program in 2000, providing free ART to citizens. Subsequent initiatives, such as the Option B+ - treating all pregnant and breastfeeding HIVpositive women with lifelong triple ART regimen and the "Treat All Strategy" - providing free, universal HIV treatment to all individuals in Botswana regardless of disease progression, further enhanced access to treatment (35). Botswana also invested heavily in laboratory infrastructure and international expertise, leading to significant progress in reducing motherto-child transmission. Domestic investments played a crucial role, with over US\$100 million allocated to HIV projects, primarily from the national government (35). Additionally, advocacy for the decriminalization of same-sex relationships contributed to improved access to care. Despite these achievements, challenges persist, as highlighted by the Botswana Impact HIV/AIDS Survey (BIAS), which identified high prevalence among specific vulnerable groups, particularly young people aged 15-24, including adolescent girls and young women within this demographic. However, the survey did not ascertain the reasons behind this prevalence and recommended additional studies to delve into the underlying factors (35).

<u>Tanzania</u>

Tanzania has surpassed the second UNAIDS target ahead of schedule, with 95% of HIVpositive individuals receiving ART at no cost through public-sector healthcare facilities, as revealed by the 2022-2023 Tanzania HIV Impact Survey (THIS) (36). The government's response to the HIV epidemic includes policies and programs such as index testing, an efficient method for identifying undiagnosed HIV cases across different demographics and ages; social network strategies, using social connections to refer high-risk individuals for HIV testing; multimonth supply of ART and rapid expansion of dolutegravir-containing treatment regimens and voluntary medical male circumcision (VMMC). Political will, stakeholder engagement, and dedicated healthcare providers have been crucial to this achievement, along with revised policy guidelines and improved data systems for key and vulnerable populations (36).

Tanzania plans to enhance differentiated HIV treatment domains and incorporate new WHO recommendations, aiming to expand eligibility criteria and integrate service delivery data into the central electronic health management system (36). Despite progress, gaps in HIV control persist, including variations in prevalence by demographic factors and regions, as well as challenges related to funding sustainability and resource mobilization. Among young people in Tanzania, several factors contribute to the high prevalence of HIV. These include limited autonomy in decision-making, substance misuse, inadequate knowledge about HIV and SRH, and household poverty. These challenges collectively hinder effective HIV prevention and control efforts, heightening the vulnerability of this population to the virus (37).

South Africa

South Africa's HIV response faced significant challenges during the 1980s and 1990s due to limited understanding and societal stigma. These efforts focused on condom use, safe-sex education, and home-based care (38). Conflict arose over the introduction of antiretrovirals (ARVs) for preventing mother-to-child transmission (PMTCT), but a policy shift in 2002 acknowledged the link between HIV and AIDS. By 2004, a free nationwide ART program was approved, with ARV initiation starting in 2005. Donors like PEPFAR and the Global Fund supported interventions, including treatment access for foreign nationals (38).

In 2006, a new National Strategic Plan (NSP) aimed to provide ARVs to 80% of eligible individuals, leading to significant enrollment by 2007 (38). A leadership transition in 2008 brought renewed focus on HIV, with the new government acknowledging its importance. A massive HIV counseling and testing (HCT) campaign was launched in 2009, accompanied by efforts to scale up medical male circumcision. By 2010, significant progress was made in expanding treatment access, with guidelines revisions and increased focus on vulnerable groups. The launch of a third NSP in 2011 emphasized inclusion and acceleration of the HIV program, resulting in a notable increase in treatment coverage by mid-2013 (38).

South Africa's HIV response is hindered however by stalled treatment scale-up and insufficient progress in reducing new infections. While the government has supportive policies in place, challenges in implementation persist due to resource constraints, health worker shortages, and competing priorities like non-communicable diseases (39). Scaling up prevention programs and addressing the needs of young adults are particularly challenging. These challenges

include gaps in understanding the epidemiological and behavioral profiles of young populations, complexities in conducting HIV research with adolescents and young people, and discriminatory and contradictory age-related laws and policies regarding consent to sex, access to HIV testing and counseling, and SRH services (40). Effective implementation requires political will at provincial and district levels to overcome decentralized health system barriers (39).

<u>Kenya</u>

Kenya has achieved significant success in HIV prevention, with new infections decreasing substantially since the peak in 1993. This progress is attributed to the efforts of the National AIDS Control Council (NACC) and the implementation of the Prevention Revolution Roadmap and Kenya AIDS Strategic Framework (41). The country has undertaken various initiatives such as promoting condom use, HIV education in schools, and eliminating mother-to-child transmission. Additionally, Kenya has adopted voluntary medical male circumcision, harm reduction programs, and pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) to reduce transmission among high-risk populations (41).

In terms of treatment, Kenya has expanded access to free ART. However, challenges exist, particularly in ensuring adherence among adolescents and young people. Limited knowledge on HIV prevention interventions, lack of access to prevention methods like condoms, and economic vulnerability contribute to risky behaviors among young people. Additionally, barriers such as lack of access to education, harmful gender dynamics, stigma, discrimination, and substance abuse exacerbate their vulnerability to HIV (42). Moreover, funding for the HIV response is a significant challenge, with a large portion relying on external sources. Although government spending has increased, dwindling funds from international donors threaten the sustainability of Kenya's HIV response (41).

1.4 Gaps in HIV Prevention

This evidence pertaining to HIV responses in SSA demonstrates significant gaps when it comes to targeting youth populations through sexual health interventions and education in these 5 different countries. While effective interventions, practices, and policies have been identified to enhance outcomes along the HIV prevention/treatment continuum for both PLHIV and those at risk of acquiring it, their implementation and adoption among young people in certain contexts of SSA have been limited due to varying factors, including structural and behavioral factors (43). Previous studies aimed at understanding why interventions targeting youth in SSA have not had any significant impact have identified various shortcomings,

including misalignment with theoretical frameworks, focusing on older adolescents rather than younger, not-yet sexually active ones, and a narrow emphasis on individual determinants of sexual behavior. Additionally, implementation bottlenecks and the use of intervention models originating from the West, have failed to yield similar positive results in SSA. Consequently, there have been calls to target younger adolescents or, at the very least, tailor interventions to specific youth age groups (44).

1.5 Rationale of the Study

Given the persistent challenges posed by HIV in SSA, it is evident that there is a crucial need to focus on HIV prevention among young people (15-24 years) specifically in order to combat this preventable disease, particularly in terms of sexual health intervention and education. The data above suggest that HIV has a greater impact on young individuals who contribute significantly to the number of new infections in the region (27). Michielsen et al. (26) noted that while previous reviews have assessed HIV prevention interventions for young people, these evaluations have varied in their thematic, geographic, and methodological focus. Moreover, none of these reviews specifically concentrated on sexual health-related HIV prevention efforts targeting young people in SSA, where the prevalence is the highest (26). Hence, it is imperative to assess the efficacy of the HIV prevention efforts that explicitly focus on young people (15-24 years) in SSA to help understand their effects and pinpoint potential areas for improvement.

This research targets five countries: Kenya, Tanzania, Botswana, Eswatini, and South Africa. These countries have been identified as priority countries for HIV, where three out of four new infections occur in SSA (21). The highest burden of HIV among young people in SSA is observed within the ESA region, where these countries are located. These countries are all English-speaking countries in SSA, making it easier to access policies and programs communicated in English for the purpose of this thesis.

Although youth populations are acknowledged as a priority, they continue to be left behind (45). As evidenced above, young people face elevated HIV risks across all five countries, underscoring the need for tailored interventions (34, 35, 37, 40, 42). Nkambule et al. (46) assert that there is an unequal distribution of successful HIV prevention efforts among young people, highlighting a lack of understanding regarding the most suitable strategies for specific populations or regions (46). Therefore, using a multi-country approach, this research aims to assess HIV prevention initiatives in the selected countries to understand their strategies and highlight challenges both at the country level and within the broader regional context. Furthermore, this work adds to the wider discussion on HIV research by emphasizing the

significance of tailored interventions for vulnerable populations, such as young people. This research aims to reveal not only gaps and obstacles in current prevention tactics, but also aims to highlights potential for innovation and improvement in HIV prevention programming in SSA. Michielsen et al. (26) found that numerous reviews on HIV prevention interventions for young people conducted between 2000 and 2010 focused on specific settings, like schools, or tools, such as mass media, or particular behaviors, like condom use. This trend has persisted, with recent reviews continuing to being specialized. A recent scoping review, for instance, emphasizes the nature of implementation research in addressing HIV prevention and treatment among adolescents and youth (AYA) in SSA (47). However, a comprehensive review capturing the full spectrum of HIV prevention interventions targeting sexual health with the diverse contexts, methodologies, and identifying the unique vulnerabilities of young people in SSA is lacking. This scoping review aims to provide an integrative perspective, highlighting best practices and gaps, and offering insights essential for adapting and scaling interventions. Additionally, it seeks to inform future research and policy development by identifying the unique vulnerabilities faced by young people in this region.

1.6 Research Question, Aim, and Objectives

Research Question:

What HIV prevention efforts targeting sexual health in youth (ages 15-24) have been implemented in Sub-Saharan Africa and what have been their main outcomes, facilitators and barriers?

<u> Aim:</u>

Therefore, the aim of this study is to assess the HIV prevention efforts targeting sexual health for young people in Sub-Saharan Africa, with a focus on five selected countries: Kenya, Tanzania, Botswana, Eswatini and South Africa.

Objectives:

Main Objectives

- 1. To assess available HIV prevention efforts targeting sexual health in young people, aged 15-24 years in Kenya, Tanzania, Botswana, Eswatini and South Africa.
- 2. To identify gaps and challenges in these existing strategies.

Secondary Objectives

1. To assess the factors associated with successful prevention of HIV in youth in these SSA countries.

2. To provide recommendations for enhancing HIV prevention efforts targeting sexual health in young people in SSA based on the findings of the study.

2 METHODS

2.1 Study Design

To answer the research question and meet the study objectives, a scoping review of the five selected countries mentioned above was conducted. A scoping review methodology was deemed well-suited for the aims of this research because it enabled a comprehensive synthesis of the available literature on existing interventions in our targeted population on existing interventions, thus identifying key themes and gaps in the different countries as well as methodological approaches pertaining to the given topic (48).

The scoping review was guided by the PRISMA-ScR (Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses extension for Scoping Reviews) checklist (48). We adhered to the Arksey and O'Malley framework (49), which includes: (1) defining a research question, (2) identifying relevant studies, (3) selecting studies that meet eligibility criteria, (4) extracting and charting data, and (5) summarizing, analyzing, and reporting the results.

2.2 Eligibility criteria

The inclusion criteria were limited to studies addressing HIV prevention/treatment, involving an intervention, or evaluating an intervention related to sexual health (including pilot or ongoing interventions), within a study population of young people aged 15 to 24 years. Included studies were also limited to the five selected SSA countries, published between January 2013 and December 2023, and published in English.

Exclusion criteria were as follows: strictly observational studies, studies that did not focus on our defined age range, multi-country studies involving countries outside the five selected, non-English language articles, and studies where HIV prevention/treatment interventions were not related to sexual health.

Exceptions were made for some articles due to limited availability of studies focusing on HIV prevention for young people our specific age range. The populations included in these articles ranged from a minimum of 10 years old to a maximum 29 years, slightly outside our intended age group.

2.3 Search Strategy

The search strategy was initially drafted by the main researcher, AG, a seasoned postdoctoral researcher and sexologist. FS, an M2 Master of Public Health (MPH) student from EHESP and thesis author, performed a preliminary literature search in April 2024. Databases such as PubMed, ScienceDirect, Google Scholar, Cochrane Library, and EMBASE were utilized. Additionally, gray literature was searched on Google and organizational websites like UNAIDS. AG and FS collaboratively defined the final search strategy, combining similar terms with the Boolean operator "OR" and different terms with "AND."

Adolescent OR teen OR young person OR young people OR youth OR
adolescent girl OR girls OR adolescent boy OR boys OR OR
adolescent and youth OR AYA or adolescent girls and young women
OR AGYW OR adolescent boys and young men OR ABYM
Sexual health OR sexual education OR reproductive health OR
reproduction OR sex ed OR sex education OR sexuality OR sexual and
reproductive health OR SRH OR SRHR
AND
HIV OR HIV/AIDS
AND
Prevention OR policy OR policies OR program OR programs OR
intervention OR strategies OR youth program
Sub-Saharan Africa OR Africa OR SSA
AND
Kenya AND Tanzania AND South Africa AND Botswana AND Eswatini
AND Swaziland
a a C S r r A H A F ii S A H

Boolean Operators and Keywords

Table 2. Keywords and search strategy

2.4 Selection of sources of evidence

The screening process was performed by the two reviewers, AG and FS. Initially, FS identified abstracts that met the inclusion criteria and included those with unknown or missing information for further screening. The records were then exported into Rayyan, a web-based tool for screening and duplicate removal. AG and FS collaboratively screened the titles and abstracts, eliminating duplicates. Subsequently, full-text screening was conducted for the included studies. Any disagreements were resolved through consensus and discussion.

2.5 Data extraction and charting

Data was extracted into Microsoft Excel using an established codebook by the two reviewers. Information collected from the articles included: author, year, country, study population, sample size, objective, strategies, model or framework, outcome, result and limitations/gaps. The reviewers jointly screened the data to identify discrepancies and resolved them by consensus.

3 RESULTS

3.1 Selection of sources of evidence

Our search strategy yielded 2,494 records from database searches and an additional 15 from gray literature. After identifying and removing 147 duplicate records, 2,362 unique records remained. This followed title and abstract screening, which led to the exclusion of 2,147 records that did not meet our inclusion criteria.

We then proceeded to a full-text screening of the remaining 215 records to determine their eligibility. During this phase, 196 records were excluded for various reasons: 57 records were not related to HIV prevention interventions, 73 had the wrong study population, 24 had the wrong study design, and 42 were conducted outside of SSA. Ultimately, 19 studies met all the inclusion criteria and were included in the final analysis. The PRISMA flowchart in Figure 2 below provides a breakdown of the selection of articles included in the synthesis.



Figure 2. PRISMA flowchart

3.2 Study Characteristics

In this scoping review, the age ranges covered by the 19 articles vary, reflecting the diversity of target populations in HIV interventions. Table 3 shows the data extracted from the 19 included articles in this scoping review. The majority of articles focus on individuals aged 15-24, with four articles specifically targeting this age range, followed by three articles targeting individuals aged 12-24. Other articles include narrower or broader age ranges such as 12-16, 14-19, 13-19, 18-24, 15-25, 16-24, 10-24, 13-25, 12-20, 15-22, 15-23 and 16-29. One article extends the lower age to 10 and another with an upper age limit of 29 years old. The countries with the highest representation in terms of geography were Kenya and South Africa, each with 26.32% of identified articles. Tanzania, Eswatini, and Botswana followed, each accounting for 15.79% of the articles.

The 19 included articles were categorized into seven thematic areas of sexual health-related HIV interventions targeting adolescents and young people in SSA (Table 3). Five articles (26%) evaluated the effectiveness, feasibility, and acceptability of cash transfer programs, with Two articles (11%), investigated interventions to improve adherence to ART among young people living with HIV. Another two articles (11%), focused on peer support and engagement interventions among adolescents and young people living with HIV. Four articles (21%) examined several different HIV prevention strategies targeting young people. Another four (21%) assessed the impact of healthcare interventions, services, and programs on HIV-related outcomes among adolescents and young people. One article (5%) developed and evaluated a training method to increase the reach of oral self-implemented testing. Lastly, one (5%) examined the feasibility of using social support networks as a recruitment method for interventions among marginalized young women.

3.3 Outcomes and Strategies of HIV Prevention Efforts among Youth in SSA

Our stated objectives included assessing the factors associated with successful HIV prevention among youth in SSA. We determined success by the outcomes: acceptability and feasibility, guided by the Implementation Outcomes Framework by Proctor et al. (50)

Acceptability is the extent to which implementation stakeholders find a treatment, service, practice, or innovation to be agreeable, satisfactory, or palatable whereas feasibility is the degree to which a new treatment or innovation can be effectively implemented or executed within a specific agency or setting (50). Overall, our review identified that only 2 articles demonstrated acceptability alone, 9 articles demonstrated both acceptability and feasibility, and 8 articles demonstrated feasibility alone.

Regarding the strategies used, 18 articles engaged the target population, one article engaged the target population and also trained and educated stakeholders, one article engaged the target population and used evaluative strategies, and another used only evaluative strategies.

Limitations	 Lack of clinic participation Social desirability bias 	Possible response bias due to voluntary participation	 Selection bias due to frequent movement of participants Reporting bias due to self- reported data 	Optimal conditions may not reflect real- world outcomes
Results	No significant change in the number of healthcare visits Significant increase in HCT visits	Decrease in stigma Positive impact on viral load, teamwork, friendship, and community	Positive outcomes in school enrollment and STI testing Reduced HIV incidence	Improved oral self-test performance Significant improvement in correct timer uses and result interpretation
Outcomes	Acceptability - Feasibility	Acceptability - Feasibility -	Acceptability - Feasibility -	Feasibility -
Model or Framework	None	None	None	None
Strategies	Engage population Train and educate stakeholders	Engage population	Use evaluative strategies	Engage population
Objectives	To describe the effectiveness of the Girl Champ pilot in terms of reach and associated changes in uptake of services	To determine the impact of creative expression and peer support on treatment and feelings of stigma	To assess the impact of incentives for education attendance/enrolment and remaining STI negative on HIV incidence	To develop a training method to increase reach of oral self- implemented testing in high-priority communities
Sample Size	1,722	50	4,389	257
Study Population (Years)	15-24 AGYW	13-25 YPLHIV	15-22 AGYW	14-19 Low- income, orphaned, homeless youth
Country	Eswatini	Eswatini	Eswatini	Tanzania
Author (Year)	(Brault et al., 2022) (51)	(Ness et al., 2021) (52)	(Gorgens, et al., 2020) (53)	(Catania et al., 2021) (54)

Table 3. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)

Limitations	 Selection bias due to recruitment from adolescent HIV clinic Lack of validated mental health screening tools for the population 	 Lack of quantitative data Social desirability bias 	Convenience sample may not be generalizable	 Limited knowledge about the total population Potential isolation or lack of data
Results	Promising trends in ART adherence and virologic outcomes	 Reduced transactional sex Increased agency and self-esteem among AGYW 		 Preference for female support Predominant face-to-face communication
Outcomes	Feasibility	Acceptability Feasibility	Acceptability Feasibility	Acceptability
Model or Framework	None	Conceptual Framework	Acceptability of Intervention (AIM) Model	None
Strategies	Engage population	Engage population	Engage population	Engage population
Objectives	To establish the feasibility and acceptability of the SYV intervention	To explore participant experiences with a cash transfer and financial education program	To understand support networks and test feasibility of using social support networks for recruitment	To understand support networks and feasibility of using them for recruitment
Sample Size	128	80	131	192
Study Population (Years)	12-24 YPLHIV	15-23 AGYW	18-24 AGYW	16-29 Females, out-of- school and not in paid work
Country	Tanzania	Tanzania	Botswana	Botswana
Author (Year)	(Dow et al., 2020) (55)	(Pettifor et al., 2019) (56)	(Lavoie et al., 2023) (57)	(Loutfi et al., 2019) (58)

ADAPT-ITT - Assessment, Decision, Adaptation, Production, Topical experts-integration, Training, and Testing AGYW – Adolescent Girls and Young Women DTREAMS – Determined, Resilient, Empowered, AIDS-free, Mentored and Safe DTHF-YC – Desmond Tutu HV Foundation Youth Centre HCT – HIV Counseling and Testing OVC – Orphans and Vulnerable Children SBHP – Sports-Based HV Prevention SCY – Street-Connected Youth SY - Sauti ya Vijana Vilma

Table 4. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)

	Ð	S	tion er	-uo s
Limitations	Limited qualitative interviews until redundancy was achieved	Social desirability bias due to self- reporting sexual behavior measures	Missing critical data Potential underestimation of true number of deaths	Lack of controlled trial design or comparator prevents population- evel effectiveness assessment
Lin	Limited qualita interviews until redundancy we achieved	Social o bias du reportin behavio	- Missi data - Poter unde of tru of de	Lack of contra trial design or comparator prevents popu level effective assessment
Results	 Misinformation about sex, STIs & HIV Unprotected sex after substance use Peer pressure to engage in risky behaviors 	Reduced odds of sexual debut, especially among females	High rates of loss to follow-up, especially among older adolescents	Effective age- and gender-specific interventions based on literature review, focus groups, and modeling
Outcomes	Feasibility	Acceptability Feasibility	Acceptability	Feasibility
Model or Framework	None	None	None	Social Ecological Framework
Strategies	Engage population	Engage population	Engage population	Engage population
Objectives	To generate socially valid vignettes for skill practice in an intervention adapted from the U. S	To assess whether Kenya's Cash Transfer for OVC can reduce HIV risk by postponing sexual debut	To describe demographic and clinical characteristics and loss to follow-up outcomes of HIV+ vouth enrolled in care	To outline a methodology for a gender-specific combination HIV prevention pilot study
Sample Size	40	1,443	22,832	1,000
Study Population (Years)	13-18 Adolescents	15-25 OVC	10-24 Young people	15-24 Youth
Country	Botswana	Kenya	Kenya	Kenya
Author (Year)	(St Lawrence et al., 2013) (59)	(Handa et al., 2014) (60)	(<u>Koech</u> et al., 2014) (61)	(Buttolpt) et al., 2017) (62)

ADAPT-ITT - Assessment, Decision, Adaptation, Production, Topical experts-integration, Training, and Testing AGYW - Adolescent Girls and Young Women DREAMS - Determined, Resilient, Empowered, AIDS-free, Mentored and Safe DTHF-YC - Desmond Tutu HV Poundation Youth Centre HCT - HIV Counseling and Testing OVC - Orphans and Vulnerable Children SBHP - Sports Based HIV Prevention SBHP - Sports Based HIV Prevention SCY - Street:Connected Youth SYV - Sauti ya Vijana VMMC - Voluntary Medical Male Circumcision

Table 5. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)

suo	wards omes rch unity	long- bact I data ssues ensitive ion re	to ffect hipps ponse	HF-YC inics due to ns
Limitations	Likely bias towards positive outcomes due to research team's community connection	 Lack of long- term impact data Potential data quality issues due to sensitive information 	 Inability to establish cause-effect relationships Low response rates 	Comparison between DTHF-YC and public clinics not possible due to data limitations
Results	 High acceptability of acceptability of combined "Stepping-"Stones" and "Creating Futures" programs programs Programs vulnerable vouth vouth 	 High acceptability of vMMC Potential for adaptation in adaptation in priority countries countries 	Increased access and utilization of condoms and contraceptives	 Increased rate of youth HIV testing Significant impact on male youth
Outcomes	Acceptability Feasibility	Acceptability Feasibility	Feasibility	Acceptability Feasibility
Model or Framework	ADAPT-ITT Model	None	None	DTHF-YC Model
Strategies	Engage population	Engage population	Engage population	Engage population
Objectives	To adapt an existing evidence-based intervention using a modified ADAPT-ITT model with a young key population	To describe the acceptability of VMMC in a ten-day retreat SCY	To investigate participation in a combination HIV- prevention intervention and access to condoms and contraceptives	To evaluate the impact of the DTHF- YC on youth health- seeking behavior
Sample Size	24	116	4,399	2,235
Study Population (Years)	16-24 Street- Connected Youth (SCY)	12-24 Male SCY	15-24 AGYW	15-24 Youth
Country	Kenya	Kenya	South Africa	South Africa
Author (Year)	(Embleton et al., 2019) (63)	(Mia et al., 2019) (64)	(Kim et al., 2022) (65)	(Mendelsohn et al., 2018) (66)

ADAPT-ITT - Assessment, Decision, Adaptation, Production, Topical experts-integration, Training, and Testing AGYW - Adolescent Girls and Young Women DTHF-YC - Determined, Resilient, Empowered, AIDS-free, Mentored and Safe HCT - HIV Counseling and Testing OVC - Orphans and Vulnerable Children SBHP - Sports-Based HIV Prevention SSY - Satur ya Vijana VMMC - Voluntary Medical Male Circumcision

Table 6. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)

			0
Limitations	Perspectives may not fully represent challenges of adolescents who dropped out of care	 Absence of baseline data Lack of longitudinal data for long- term effectiveness assessment 	 Difficulty in determining intervention impact due to lack of control group Lack of long-term follow-up data
Results	Barriers centered around clinic logistics Older adolescents prone to missed visits and virologic failure	High HIV incidence among AGYW DREAMS as a comprehensive response	Improved HIV- related knowledge, attitudes, and communication Increased HCT uptake among girls
Outcomes	Feasibility	Feasibility -	Feasibility -
Model or Framework	None	None	None
Strategies	Engage population	Engage population Use evaluative strategies	Engage population
Objectives	To identify factors potentially associated with poor attendance at clinic visits	To determine the impact of the DREAMS initiative on HIV incidence among AGYW in four districts in South Africa	To evaluate the effectiveness of SBHP programs
Sample Size	206	18,500	4,260
Study Population (Years)	12-20 Adolescents	12-24 AGYW	12-16 Adolescent Girls
Country	Africa	Africa	
Author (Year)	(<u>Maskew</u> et al., 2016) (67)	(George et al., 2020) (68)	(Hershow et al., 2015) (69)

ADAPT-ITT - Assessment, Decision, Adaptation, Production, Topical experts-integration, Training, and Testing AGYW – Adolescent Girls and Young Women DREAMS – Determined, Resilient, Empowered, AIDS-free, Mentored and Safe DTHF-YC – Desmond Tutu HIV Foundation Youth Centre HCT – HIV Counseling and Testing OVC – Orphans and Vulnerable Children SBHP – Sports-Based HIV Prevention SCV – Storts-Based HV Prevention SCV – Storts-Based AVI Prevention SCV - Such ya Vijana Vina Vilana Vilana Vilana Vilana VII-SCV – Such Ya Vijana Vilana VII-SCV – Voluntary Medical Male Circumcision

0

Table 7. Summary of HIV prevention interventions for youth in SSA between 2013-2023 (n=19)

4 **DISCUSSION**

The findings from our scoping review highlight the diverse approaches required to address HIV prevention and intervention among adolescents and young people in SSA. The significant positive effects of cash transfer programs, adherence interventions, peer support initiatives, and tailored prevention strategies highlight an important point: addressing social determinants and providing comprehensive support are critical to decreasing HIV incidence and improving outcomes for young people living with HIV. Our findings also give valuable insights into the limitations encountered by studies and gaps that remain to be addressed in terms of HIV prevention in young people in SSA.

4.1 Diverse Interventions on HIV-Related Outcomes among Youth in SSA

Cash transfer programs emerged as a significant intervention strategy in addressing HIVrelated outcomes among adolescents and young people in SSA. Multiple studies included in our scoping review consistently reported positive impacts, such as improved access to healthcare services, reduced vulnerability to HIV risk factors, and enhanced economic empowerment among program beneficiaries. This evidence is consistent with findings from other studies (70, 71), highlighting the efficacy of cash transfer programs in addressing social determinants of health and reducing HIV incidence rates within vulnerable populations.

Adherence interventions constitute another crucial component in HIV prevention and treatment strategies for young people in SSA. The review revealed evidence supporting the effectiveness of adherence interventions, including counseling, peer support, and reminder systems, in enhancing medication adherence rates, particularly for ART, and achieving viral suppression among young people living with HIV. This assertion is substantiated by studies such as Neilan et al. (72) and Kanters et al. (73), which have demonstrated positive impacts on treatment outcomes and reduced HIV transmission risk.

Peer support initiatives emerged as pivotal mechanisms for promoting engagement, resilience, and empowerment among adolescents and young people affected by HIV. Consistent findings across the reviewed studies underscored the effectiveness of peer support groups, mentorship programs, and community-based interventions in reducing feelings of isolation, stigma, and discrimination, while also improving mental health outcomes and overall quality of life. Additional research (74, 75) corroborates these findings, highlighting the significant role of peer support in HIV prevention and support interventions.

HIV prevention interventions tailored to the unique needs of young people in SSA have demonstrated considerable success in reducing new HIV infections and promoting safer sexual practices. Studies included in the review emphasized the importance of employing a combination of prevention strategies, such as condom distribution, HIV testing, and behavioral interventions, to effectively lower HIV incidence rates among adolescents and young adults. This finding is consistent with research by Arije et al. (76) and Vermund & Hayes (77), further pointing out the efficacy of comprehensive prevention approaches in mitigating HIV transmission risks.

Healthcare interventions and services play a critical role in improving HIV-related outcomes among adolescents and young individuals in SSA. The review highlighted the importance of youth-friendly clinics, community-based testing programs, and integrated healthcare services in enhancing HIV testing, treatment, and care availability. This evidence aligns with studies by Bulstra et al. (78) and Kurth et al. (79), which emphasize the positive impact of healthcare interventions in achieving better health outcomes and reducing HIV transmission rates among young populations.

Training and education programs also emerged as effective strategies for increasing HIVrelated knowledge, attitudes, and behaviors among young people in SSA. Utilizing innovative approaches such as mobile technology and peer-led education, these programs empower young people to make informed decisions about their sexual health and seek timely HIV testing and treatment services. This assertion is supported by research by Ezelote et al. (80) and Faust & Yaya (81), highlighting the importance of tailored educational interventions in promoting HIV prevention and care.

Furthermore, our review identified the significant role of social support networks in facilitating access to HIV prevention and care services among vulnerable populations. Leveraging existing social networks and community connections has been shown to enhance engagement in care, reduce stigma, and promote adherence to treatment among adolescents and young people living with HIV. This finding also aligns with research by Bazrafshani et al. (82) and White et al. (83), emphasizing the importance of social support in enhancing HIV-related outcomes within vulnerable populations.

4.2 Gaps to be addressed

However, the findings also highlight several gaps and limitations in the current body of research. Many studies faced issues such as selection bias, response bias, and limited

generalizability due to small sample sizes or specific study settings and lack of long-term follow-up. It is worth noting that the majority of the interventions targeted AGYW. Kanyemba et al. (84) observed that HIV prevention policies and programs often overlook adolescent boys and young men (ABYM). Although their risk of HIV acquisition is lower compared to AGYW, ABYM remain vulnerable due to several factors. These include engaging in frequent sexual activities such as unprotected sex, sexual encounters under the influence of alcohol, and having multiple sexual partners. Additionally, they exhibit poor health-seeking behaviors, evidenced by their lack of seeking treatment for STIs and infrequent HIV testing (84). This trend is also evident among young key populations, including men who have sex with men, young people who inject drugs, female sex workers, and young people in detention. These groups have been left behind in HIV prevention efforts in SSA (29). Future research should thus focus on larger, more diverse populations and incorporate long-term follow-up to better understand the enduring effects of HIV prevention strategies. A study by van den Elshout et al. (85) demonstrated the necessity of long-term follow-up to monitor PrEP efficacy and adapt strategies to maintain high adherence and address any emerging challenges such as side effects or shifts in prevention needs.

Notably, among the 19 articles reviewed, only 3 specifically addressed adolescents, while the remaining 16 targeted both adolescents and young adults. This trend of grouping young people together in interventions is common. Mwale & Muula (44) highlight the importance of tailoring interventions to specific youth age groups for greater impact. For instance, services need to be differentiated for a 12-year-old with perinatally acquired HIV compared to a 24-year-old with sexually acquired HIV. An example is Malawi's "Teen Club," which provided youth-friendly ART care, individual psychosocial support, peer activities, disclosure assistance, and SRH education, leading to higher retention in care for participants aged 15–19 (86). Hence, it is important to disaggregate HIV-related outcomes by age (e.g., 10-14; 15-19; 20-24) and transmission risk factors to better understand intervention impacts on different patient subgroups and improve program efficacy (86).

The findings indicate a strong emphasis on engaging the target population in HIV prevention activities, which is critical for ensuring that programs are both relevant and successful. The fact that a large number of articles proved acceptability and feasibility suggests that many interventions are both well-received and practical to execute. However, the gap in the number of articles demonstrating acceptability alone versus feasibility alone indicates that while many interventions are well-received, they may not always be acceptable and vice versa.

4.3 Recommendations based on findings

The evidence suggests a paradigm shift toward more holistic and integrative approaches. Cash transfer initiatives, by promoting economic empowerment, help to reduce risk factors and improve healthcare access. Adherence interventions highlight the importance of ongoing support systems, such as counseling and peer groups, in ensuring medication compliance and viral suppression. Peer support activities are especially helpful because they develop resilience, reduce stigma, and improve the mental health of young people living with HIV. Tailored HIV preventive measures, such as condom distribution and behavioral treatments, have demonstrated significant success in reducing new infections. This finding emphasizes the significance of comprehensive prevention strategies. Furthermore, youth-friendly healthcare services and community-based programmes that are age-specific critical to make HIV testing, treatment, and care more accessible and acceptable to young people.

In addition, educational initiatives, particularly those that use mobile technology and peer-led approaches, are also helpful in raising HIV awareness and encouraging safe sexual behaviors, while social support networks help vulnerable populations engage in care, decrease stigma, and adhere to therapy more effectively.

Finally, future HIV prevention initiatives must be designed to have balanced strategies that prioritize acceptability and feasibility. Involving both the target population and stakeholders in the planning and implementation phase can help ensure that interventions are both acceptable and practically achievable.

4.4 Limitations

This scoping review has some limitations that need to be addressed for a more comprehensive understanding of the topic. Firstly, our review included only English-language studies, which might have led to the exclusion of relevant research published in other languages, introducing language bias. Additionally, we relied on published literature which could have caused publication bias, as studies with positive outcomes are more frequently published. Secondly, our geographic focus on five selected countries in SSA limits the generalizability of the findings to other regions within the region. Thirdly, there was considerable variability in the design, quality, sample size, and methodologies of the included studies. This variability may have influenced the results and their interpretation, as some studies included broader age ranges or mixed populations, potentially affecting the specificity of the findings for youth populations. Lastly, the scoping review methodology provided a broad overview of the available literature but did not allow us to do a detailed synthesis of the findings. Some studies also did not provide

detailed information on the implementation and outcomes of the interventions, and so, while the review identified key themes and gaps, it did not offer an in-depth evaluation of the effectiveness and impact of specific interventions.

Despite these limitations, this scoping review provides valuable insights into the current state of HIV prevention and intervention efforts targeting adolescents and young people in SSA. It highlights the need for continued research, tailored interventions, and comprehensive strategies to address the unique vulnerabilities and challenges faced by this population in the fight against HIV.

5 CONCLUSION

Several recommendations emerge for public health practice and research. First and foremost, policymakers, practitioners and researchers should prioritize the development and implementation of HIV prevention and intervention programs that include broader demographic groups such as ABYM and young KPs including MSM, FSW, PWID and young people in detention to ensure that no one is left behind. Second, they should employ integrative and multifaceted approaches to enhance reach and efficacy, as well as create more sustainable and impactful outcomes that are acceptable and practically feasible. Furthermore, incorporating long-term follow-up in program evaluations or research would provide accurate data of vulnerable groups, guiding the design of tailored interventions necessary to cater to atrisk population. Additionally, it is crucial to segment interventions by specific age groups to address the unique needs of different youth sub-groups effectively.

This review highlights the vital need of comprehensive, inclusive, and sustained approaches to HIV prevention and intervention among adolescents and young people in SSA. By addressing the diverse needs and vulnerabilities of this population, we can enhance the efficacy of HIV-related programs and move closer to achieving significant reductions in HIV incidence and improvements in health outcomes. Continued research, innovative strategies, and comprehensive policies are essential in sustaining progress and ensuring that no group is left behind in the fight against HIV.

REFERENCES

1. UNAIDS. Global HIV & AIDS statistics — 2022 fact sheet [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2024]. Available from: https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/fact-sheet

2. Roser M, Ritchie H. HIV / AIDS [Internet]. Our World In Data. 2023 [cited 2023 Dec]. Available from: https://ourworldindata.org/hiv-aids

3. World Health Organization. HIV/AIDS [Internet]. WHO Regional Office for Africa. 2018 [cited 2024]. Available from: https://www.afro.who.int/health-topics/hivaids

4. Maulide Cane R, Melesse DY, Kayeyi N, et al. HIV trends and disparities by gender and urban–rural residence among adolescents in sub-Saharan Africa. Reprod Health. 2021;18(Suppl 1):120. doi: 10.1186/s12978-021-01118-7

5. Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS. New HIV infections among key populations, proportions in 2010 and 2022. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS; 2023. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.

6. UNAIDS. Eastern and southern Africa [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2023]. Available from: https://thepath.unaids.org/wp-

content/themes/unaids2023/assets/files/regional_fs_eastern_southern_africa.pdf

7. UNAIDS. Western and central Africa [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2023]. Available from: https://thepath.unaids.org/wp-

content/themes/unaids2023/assets/files/regional_fs_western_central_africa.pdf

8. Govindasamy D, Seeley J, Olaru ID, et al. Informing the measurement of wellbeing among young people living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa for policy evaluations: A mixed-methods systematic review. Health Qual Life Outcomes. 2020;18(1):120. doi: 10.1186/s12955-020-01352-w

9. UNAIDS. Kenya [Internet]. 2023 [cited 2023]. Available from: https://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/kenya

10. ICAP at Columbia University. Tanzania HIV Impact Survey 2022-2023 [PDF]. 2023 Dec 5[cited2023Dec].Availablefrom:https://phia.icap.columbia.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/THIS-SS_5DEC2023.pdf

11. Mine M, Stafford KA, Laws RL, et al. Progress towards the UNAIDS 95-95-95 targets in the Fifth Botswana AIDS Impact Survey (BAIS V 2021): A nationally representative survey. Lancet HIV. 2024;11(4):e245-e254. doi:10.1016/S2352-3018(24)00003-1.

12.UNAIDS.Swaziland.AccessedMay-June,2024.https://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/swaziland.

13. Human Sciences Research Council. New HIV survey highlights progress and ongoing disparities in South Africa's HIV epidemic. Published November 27, 2023. Accessed June, 2024. https://hsrc.ac.za/press-releases/hsc/new-hiv-survey-highlights-progress-and-ongoing-disparities-in-south-africas-hiv-epidemic/#:~:text=SABSSM%20VI%20found%20that%20the.

14. Essuman MA, Mohammed H, Kebir MS, Obiribea C, Ahinkorah BO. Prevalence and factors associated with HIV testing among young women in Ghana. BMC Infect Dis. 2024;24(1):416. doi:10.1186/s12879-024-09068-8.

15. U.S. Department of State. West Africa Region Country Operational Plan Strategic Direction Summary [PDF]. Published September 2022. Accessed June, 2024. https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/West-Africa-Region-ROP22-SDS.pdf.

16. ICAP at Columbia University. USAID making strides in Burundi: New HIV care and treatment program "Baho Mbeho" to catalyze continued progress toward epidemic control. Published 2023. Accessed June, 2024. https://icap.columbia.edu/news-events/usaid-making-strides-in-burundi-new-hiv-care-and-treatment-program-baho-mbeho-to-catalyze-continued-progress-toward-epidemic-control/.

17. Mukadi-Bamuleka D, Mbowlie-Nsabala HS, Ngenzie-Oponga LS, et al. Prevalence of HIV, sexual practices and behaviors among men who have sex with men in Kinshasa, Democratic Republic of Congo. Austin J Infect Dis. 2022;9. doi:10.26420/AustinJInfectDis.2022.1062.

18. U.S. Department of State. Rwanda Country Operational Plan Strategic Direction Summary [PDF]. Published September 2022. Accessed June, 2024. https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/Rwanda-COP22-SDS.pdf.

19. Ramjee G, Daniels B. Women and HIV in Sub-Saharan Africa. AIDS Res Ther. 2013;10:30. doi:10.1186/1742-6405-10-30.

20. UNAIDS. UNAIDS data book 2023. Accessed May-June, 2024. https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/data-book-2023_en.pdf.

30

21. Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS. HIV Prevention 2025 – Road Map: Getting on track to end AIDS as a public health threat by 2030. Geneva; 2022. [CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO].

22. Benevides R, Logan J, Patel P. Introduction to the youth HIV prevention supplement. AIDS Educ Prev. 2023;35(Supplement A):1-3. doi:10.1521/aeap.2023.35.suppa.1.

23. Szymuś K, Manaboriboon N, Mohammed FEA, Hanna KF, Okonkwo EH, Măties M, et al. Meaningful youth engagement in sexual and reproductive health and rights decision making. Lancet Glob Health. 2024;12(1):e20-e21. doi:10.1016/S2214-109X(23)00493-X.

24. European Commission. Youth bulges in some regions. Knowledge for Policy. Published December 11, 2020. Accessed May-June, 2024. https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/foresight/topic/increasing-demographic-imbalances/youth_en.

25. Melesse DY, Mutua MK, Choudhury A, Wado YD, Faye CM, Neal S, et al. Adolescent sexual and reproductive health in sub-Saharan Africa: Who is left behind? BMJ Glob Health. 2020;5(1):e002231. doi:10.1136/bmjgh-2019-002231.

26. Michielsen K, Temmerman M, Van Rossem R. Limited effectiveness of HIV prevention for young people in sub-Saharan Africa: Studying the role of intervention and evaluation. Facts Views Vis ObGyn. 2013;5(3):196-208. PMID: 24753945; PMCID: PMC3987367.

27. UNAIDS. Young people and HIV. Published 2021. Accessed June, 2024. https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/young-people-and-hiv_en.pdf.

28. Joshi K, Lessler J, Olawore O, Loevinsohn G, Bushey S, Tobian AAR, et al. Declining HIV incidence in sub-Saharan Africa: A systematic review and meta-analysis of empiric data. J Int AIDS Soc. 2021;24(10):e25818. doi:10.1002/jia2.25818.

29. Boothe MAS, Semá Baltazar C, Sathane I, Raymond HF, Fazito E, Temmerman M, et al. Young key populations left behind: The necessity for a targeted response in Mozambique. PLoS One. 2021;16(12):e0261943. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0261943.

30. Maheu-Giroux M, Mishra S. Evidence with 95-95-95 that ambitious is feasible. Lancet HIV. 2024. doi:10.1016/S2352-3018(24)00028-6.

31. Global Fund. Eswatini meets global 95-95-95 HIV target. Published September 14, 2020. Accessed June, 2024. https://www.theglobalfund.org/en/stories/2020/2020-09-14-eswatini-meets-global-95-95-95-hiv-target/.

32. World Health Organization. Eswatini achieves the 95-95-95 HIV treatment target - a decade ahead of 2030 goal. WHO | Regional Office for Africa. Published September 12, 2023. Accessed June, 2024. https://www.afro.who.int/countries/eswatini/news/eswatini-achieves-95-95-95-hiv-treatment-target-decade-ahead-2030-goal.

33. Becker N, Cordeiro LS, Poudel KC, Sibiya TE, Sayer AG, Sibeko LN. Individual, household, and community level barriers to ART adherence among women in rural Eswatini. PLoS One. 2020;15(4):e0231952. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0231952.

34. UNICEF. Eswatini - Trafficking in Persons Situation Report (TP2 2018). Published 2018. Accessed June, 2024. https://open.unicef.org/sites/transparency/files/2020-06/Eswatini-TP2-2018.pdf.

35. Thornton J. Botswana's HIV/AIDS success. Lancet. 2022;400(10351):480-481. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(22)01523-9.

36. ICAP at Columbia University. Release of Tanzania Population-based HIV Impact Assessment data shows notable progress and identifies gaps that stand in the way of epidemic control. PHIA. Published 2024. Accessed June, 2024. https://phia.icap.columbia.edu/release-of-tanzania-population-based-hiv-impact-assessment-data-shows-notable-progress-and-identifies-gaps-that-stand-in-the-way-of-epidemic-control/.

37. Mtasingwa LV. Challenges facing Tanzanian youth in the fight against HIV/AIDS: Lessons learnt from Mbeya Region, Southern Highlands. Forum Dev Stud. 2020;47(2):283-306. doi:10.1080/08039410.2020.1784264.

38. Simelela NP, Venter WDF. A brief history of South Africa's response to AIDS. S Afr Med J. 2014;104(3):249. doi:10.7196/samj.7700.

39. Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS). The world's largest HIV epidemic: The crisis of HIV in South Africa. Published 2019. Accessed June, 2024. https://www.csis.org/analysis/worlds-largest-hiv-epidemic-crisis-hiv-south-africa.

40. Govender K, Masebo WGB, Nyamaruze P, Cowden RG, Schunter BT, Bains A. HIV prevention in adolescents and young people in the Eastern and Southern African region: A

review of key challenges impeding actions for an effective response. Open AIDS J. 2018;12:53-67. doi:10.2174/1874613601812010053.

41. National AIDS Control Council (NACC). HIV and AIDS Situation in Kenya. Published 2021. Accessed June, 2024. https://nsdcc.go.ke/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/HIV-AND-AIDS-SITUATION-IN-KENYA.pdf.

42. National Council for Population and Development (NCPD). Increasing new HIV infections among adolescents and youth. Nairobi, Kenya: National Council for Population and Development; 2021. https://ncpd.go.ke/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/59-PB-Increasing-new-HIV-infections-among.pdf.

43. Embleton L, Logie CH, Ngure K, Nelson L, Kimbo L, Ayuku D, et al. Intersectional stigma and implementation of HIV prevention and treatment services for adolescents living with and at risk for HIV: Opportunities for improvement in the HIV continuum in sub-Saharan Africa. AIDS Behav. 2023;27(Suppl 1):162-184. doi:10.1007/s10461-022-03793-4.

44. Mwale M, Muula AS. Systematic review: A review of adolescent behavior change interventions [BCI] and their effectiveness in HIV and AIDS prevention in sub-Saharan Africa. BMC Public Health. 2017;17(1):718. doi:10.1186/s12889-017-4729-2.

45. UNFPA Eastern and Southern Africa Regional Office. Youth leaders from East and Southern Africa unite and embark on HIV and sexual reproductive health. Published 2023. Accessed June, 2024. https://esaro.unfpa.org/en/news/youth-leaders-east-and-southern-africa-unite-and-embark-hiv-and-sexual-reproductive-health.

46. Nkambule BS, Sambo G, Aydin HZ, Yildiz NG, Aydin K, Yildiz H, et al. Factors associated with HIV-positive status awareness among adults with long term HIV infection in four countries in the East and Southern Africa region: A multilevel approach. PLoS Glob Public Health. 2023;3(12):e0002692. doi:10.1371/journal.pgph.0002692.

47. Vorkoper S, Tahlil KM, Sam-Agudu NA, Tucker JD, Livinski AA, Fernando F, et al. Implementation science for the prevention and treatment of HIV among adolescents and young adults in sub-Saharan Africa: A scoping review. AIDS Behav. 2023;27(Suppl 1):7-23. doi:10.1007/s10461-022-03770-x.

48. Tricco AC, Lillie E, Zarin W, O'Brien KK, Colquhoun H, Levac D, et al. PRISMA extension for scoping reviews (PRISMA-ScR): Checklist and explanation. Ann Intern Med. 2018;169(7):467-473. doi:10.7326/M18-0850.

49. Levac D, Colquhoun H, O'Brien KK. Scoping studies: Advancing the methodology. Implement Sci. 2010;5:69. doi:10.1186/1748-5908-5-69.

50. Proctor E, Silmere H, Raghavan R, Hovmand P, Aarons G, Bunger A, et al. Outcomes for implementation research: Conceptual distinctions, measurement challenges, and research agenda. Adm Policy Ment Health. 2011;38(2):65-76. doi:10.1007/s10488-010-0319-7.

51. Brault MA, Christie S, Manchia A, Mabuza K, Dlamini M, Linnander EL. Girl Champ in eSwatini: A strategic marketing campaign to promote demand for sexual and reproductive health services among young women. AIDS Behav. 2022;26(3):853-863. doi:10.1007/s10461-021-03446-y.

52. Ness TE, Agrawal V, Guffey D, Small A, Simelane T, Dlamini S, et al. Impact of using creative arts programming to support HIV treatment in adolescents and young adults in Eswatini. AIDS Res Ther. 2021;18(1):100. doi:10.1186/s12981-021-00423-2.

53. Gorgens M, Longosz AF, Ketende S, et al. Evaluating the effectiveness of incentives to improve HIV prevention outcomes for young females in Eswatini: Sitakhela Likusasa impact evaluation protocol and baseline results. BMC Public Health. 2020;20:1591. doi:10.1186/s12889-020-09680-8.

54. Catania JA, Huun C, Dolcini MM, Urban AJ, Fleury N, Ndyetabula C, et al. Overcoming cultural barriers to implementing oral HIV self-testing with high fidelity among Tanzanian youth. Transl Behav Med. 2021;11(1):87-95. doi:10.1093/tbm/ibz157.

55. Dow DE, Mmbaga BT, Gallis JA, et al. A group-based mental health intervention for young people living with HIV in Tanzania: Results of a pilot individually randomized group treatment trial. BMC Public Health. 2020;20:1358. doi:10.1186/s12889-020-09380-3.

56. Pettifor A, Wamoyi J, Balvanz P, Gichane MW, Maman S. Cash plus: Exploring the mechanisms through which a cash transfer plus financial education programme in Tanzania reduced HIV risk for adolescent girls and young women. J Int AIDS Soc. 2019;22(Suppl 4):e25316. doi:10.1002/jia2.25316.

57. Lavoie MC, Okui L, Blanco N, Stoebenau K, Magidson JF, Gokatweng G, et al. Feasibility and acceptability of peer-delivered interventions using mHealth for PrEP services among adolescent girls and young women in DREAMS program in Botswana. Glob Health Action. 2023;16(1):2231256. doi:10.1080/16549716.2023.2231256.

58. Loutfi D, Andersson N, Law S, Kgakole L, Salsberg J, Haggerty J, et al. Reaching marginalized young women for HIV prevention in Botswana: A pilot social network analysis. Glob Health Promot. 2020;27(2):74-81. doi:10.1177/1757975918820803.

59. St Lawrence JS, Seloilwe E, Magowe M, Dithole K, Kgosikwena B, Kokoro E, et al. Crosscultural adaptation of an adolescent HIV prevention program: Social validation of social contexts and behavior among Botswana adolescents. AIDS Educ Prev. 2013;25(4):269-286. doi:10.1521/aeap.2013.25.4.269.

60. Handa S, Halpern CT, Pettifor A, Thirumurthy H. The government of Kenya's cash transfer program reduces the risk of sexual debut among young people age 15-25. PLoS One. 2014;9(1):e85473. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0085473.

61. Koech E, Teasdale CA, Wang C, Fayorsey R, Alwar T, Mukui IN, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of HIV-infected youth and young adolescents enrolled in HIV care in Kenya. AIDS. 2014;28(18):2729-2738. doi:10.1097/QAD.0000000000000473.

62. Buttolph J, Inwani I, Agot K, Cleland CM, Cherutich P, Kiarie JN, et al. Gender-specific combination HIV prevention for youth in high-burden settings: The MP3 Youth Observational Pilot Study Protocol. JMIR Res Protoc. 2017;6(3):e22. doi:10.2196/resprot.5833.

63. Embleton L, Di Ruggiero E, Odep Okal E, Chan AK, Logie CH, Ayuku D, et al. Adapting an evidence-based gender, livelihoods, and HIV prevention intervention with street-connected young people in Eldoret, Kenya. Glob Public Health. 2019;14(12):1703-1717. doi:10.1080/17441692.2019.1625940.

64. Kibel M, Shah P, Ayuku D, Makori D, Kamaara E, Choge E, et al. Acceptability of a pilot intervention of voluntary medical male circumcision and HIV education for street-connected youth in Western Kenya. J Adolesc Health. 2019;64(1):43-48. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2018.07.027.

65. Jonas K, Lombard C, Chirinda W, Govindasamy D, Appollis TM, Kuo C, et al. Participation in an HIV prevention intervention and access to and use of contraceptives among young women: A cross sectional analysis in six South African districts. Contraception. 2022;116:51-58. doi:10.1016/j.contraception.2022.07.005.

66. Mendelsohn AS, Gill K, Marcus R, Robbertze D, van de Venter C, Mendel E, et al. Sexual reproductive healthcare utilisation and HIV testing in an integrated adolescent youth centre clinic in Cape Town, South Africa. S Afr J HIV Med. 2018;19(1):826. doi:10.4102/sajhivmed.v19i1.826.

67. Maskew M, Fox MP, Evans D, Govindasamy D, Jamieson L, Malete G, et al. Insights into adherence among a cohort of adolescents aged 12-20 years in South Africa: Reported barriers to antiretroviral treatment. AIDS Res Treat. 2016;2016:4161738. doi:10.1155/2016/4161738.

68. George G, Cawood C, Puren A, Khanyile D, Gerritsen A, Govender K, et al. Evaluating DREAMS HIV prevention interventions targeting adolescent girls and young women in high HIV prevalence districts in South Africa: Protocol for a cross-sectional study. BMC Womens Health. 2020;20(1):7. doi:10.1186/s12905-019-0875-2.

69. Hershow R, Gannett K, Merrill J, Kaufman BE, Barkley C, DeCelles J, et al. Using soccer to build confidence and increase HCT uptake among adolescent girls: A mixed-methods study of an HIV prevention programme in South Africa. Sport Soc. 2015;18(8):1009-1022. doi:10.1080/17430437.2014.997586.

70. Guimarães NS, Magno L, de Paula AA, Silliman M, Anderle RVR, Rasella D, et al. The effects of cash transfer programmes on HIV/AIDS prevention and care outcomes: A systematic review and meta-analysis of intervention studies. Lancet HIV. 2023;10(6):e394-e403. doi:10.1016/S2352-3018(22)00290-9.

71. Stoner MCD, Kilburn K, Godfrey-Faussett P, Ghys P, Pettifor AE. Cash transfers for HIV prevention: A systematic review. PLoS Med. 2021;18(11):e1003866. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1003866.

72. Neilan AM, Bangs AC, Hudgens M, Patel K, Agwu AL, Bassett IV, et al. Modeling adherence interventions among youth with HIV in the United States: Clinical and economic projections. AIDS Behav. 2021;25(9):2973-2984. doi:10.1007/s10461-021-03169-0.

73. Kanters S, Park JJ, Chan K, Socias ME, Ford N, Forrest JI, et al. Interventions to improve adherence to antiretroviral therapy: A systematic review and network meta-analysis. Lancet HIV. 2017;4(1):e31-e40. doi:10.1016/S2352-3018(16)30206-5.

74. Abubakari GM, Owusu-Dampare F, Ogunbajo A, Gyasi J, Adu M, Appiah P, et al. HIV Education, Empathy, and Empowerment (HIVE3): A peer support intervention for reducing intersectional stigma as a barrier to HIV testing among men who have sex with men in Ghana. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2021;18(24):13103. doi:10.3390/ijerph182413103.

75. Bateganya MH, Amanyeiwe U, Roxo U, Dong M. Impact of support groups for people living with HIV on clinical outcomes: A systematic review of the literature. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2015;68(Suppl 3):S368-S374. doi:10.1097/QAI.00000000000519.

76. Arije O, Udoh E, Ijadunola K, Afolabi O, Aransiola J, Omoregie G, et al. Combination prevention package of interventions for reducing vulnerability to HIV among adolescent girls and young women in Nigeria: An action research. PLoS One. 2023;18(1):e0279077. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0279077.

77. Vermund SH, Hayes RJ. Combination prevention: New hope for stopping the epidemic. Curr HIV/AIDS Rep. 2013;10:169-186. doi:10.1007/s11904-013-0155-y.

78. Bulstra CA, Hontelez JAC, Otto M, Stepanova A, Lamontagne E, Yakusik A, et al. Integrating HIV services and other health services: A systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS Med. 2021;18(11):e1003836. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1003836.

79. Kurth AE, Lally MA, Choko AT, Inwani IW, Fortenberry JD. HIV testing and linkage to services for youth. J Int AIDS Soc. 2015;18(2 Suppl 1):19433. doi:10.7448/IAS.18.2.19433.

80. Ezelote CJ, Osuoji NJ, Mbachu AJ, Eze IC, Nwokediuko SC. Effect of peer health education intervention on HIV/AIDS knowledge amongst in-school adolescents in secondary schools in Imo State, Nigeria. BMC Public Health. 2024;24:1029. doi:10.1186/s12889-024-18536-4.

81. Faust L, Yaya S. The effect of HIV educational interventions on HIV-related knowledge, condom use, and HIV incidence in sub-Saharan Africa: A systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Public Health. 2018;18(1):1254. doi:10.1186/s12889-018-6178-y.

82. Bazrafshani A, Panahi S, Sharifi H, Merghati-Khoei E. The role of online social networks in improving health literacy and medication adherence among people living with HIV/AIDS in Iran: Development of a conceptual model. PLoS One. 2022;17(6):e0261304. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0261304.

83. White JJ, Yang C, Tobin KE, Beyrer C, Latkin CA. Individual and social network factors associated with high self-efficacy of communicating about men's health issues with peers among black MSM in an urban setting. J Urban Health. 2020;97(5):668-678. doi:10.1007/s11524-020-00451-9.

84. Kanyemba R, Govender K, Dzomba A, Mashamba TP, Mantell JE. HIV focused sexual risk-reduction interventions targeting adolescent boys and young men in sub-Saharan Africa: A scoping review. AIDS Behav. 2023;27(10):3356-3391. doi:10.1007/s10461-023-04054-8.

85. van den Elshout MAM, Wijstma ES, Boyd A, Jongen VW, Coyer L, Anderson PL, et al. Sexual behaviour and incidence of sexually transmitted infections among men who have sex with men (MSM) using daily and event-driven pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP): Four-year follow-up of the Amsterdam PrEP (AMPrEP) demonstration project cohort. PLoS Med. 2024;21(5):e1004328. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1004328.

86. Society for Adolescent Health and Medicine. Improving outcomes for adolescents and young adults living with HIV. J Adolesc Health. 2023;73(3):605-609. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2023.05.006.

APPENDIX

PRISMA-ScR Checklist

SECTION	ITEM	PRISMA-ScR CHECKLIST ITEM	REPORTED ON
			PAGE #
TITLE			
Title	1	Identify the report as a scoping review.	
ABSTRACT			
Structured	2	Provide a structured summary that	4
summary	_	includes (as applicable): background,	
		objectives, eligibility criteria, sources of	
		evidence, charting methods, results, and	
		conclusions that relate to the review	
		questions and objectives.	
INTRODUCTION			
Rationale	3	Describe the rationale for the review in	12-13
rationale		the context of what is already known.	12 10
		Explain why the review	
		questions/objectives lend themselves to	
		a scopingreview approach.	
Objectives	4	Provide an explicit statement of the	13-14
		questions and objectives being	
		addressed with reference to their key	
		elements (e.g., population or	
		participants, concepts, and context) or	
		other relevant key elements used to	
		conceptualize the review	
		questions and/or objectives.	
METHODS			
Protocol	5	Indicate whether a review protocol	N/A
and	5	exists; state if and where it can be	
registration		accessed (e.g., a Web address); and if	
		available, provide registration	
		information, including the registration	
		number.	

Eligibility oritoria	6	Specify abaractoristics of the sources of	11
Eligibility criteria	6	Specify characteristics of the sources of	14
		evidence used as eligibility criteria (e.g.,	
		years considered, language, and	
		publication status), and provide a rationale.	
Informatio	7	Describe all information sources in the	15
nsources*		search (e.g., databases with dates of	
		coverage and contact with authors to	
		identify additional sources), as well as	
		the date the most recent search was	
		executed.	
Search	8	Present the full electronic search	15
		strategy for at least 1 database,	
		including any limits used, such that it	
		could be repeated.	
Selection	9	State the process for selecting sources of	15
of sources		evidence (i.e., screening and eligibility)	
of		included in the scoping review.	
evidence†			
Data	10	Describe the methods of charting data	16
charting		from the included sources of evidence	
process‡		(e.g., calibrated formsor forms that have	
		been tested by the team before their use,	
		and whether data charting was done	
		independently or in duplicate) and any	
		processes for obtaining and confirming	
		data from investigators.	
Data items	11	List and define all variables for which	N/A
		data weresought and any assumptions	
		and simplificationsmade.	
	l		

	10		N1/A	
Critical	12	If done, provide a rationale for conducting a	N/A	
appraisal of		critical appraisal of included sources of		
individual		evidence; describe		
sources		the methods used and how this information		
of		was used in any data synthesis (if		
evidence		appropriate).		
§				
Synthesis	13	Describe the methods of handling and	16	
ofresults		summarizing the data that were charted.		
RESULTS				
Selection	14	Give numbers of sources of evidence screened,	16	
of sources		assessed for eligibility, and included in the		
of		review, with reasons for exclusions at each		
evidence		stage, ideally		
		using a flow diagram.		
Characteristics	15	For each source of evidence, present	17-18	
of sources of		characteristics for which data were charted		
evidence		andprovide the citations.		
Critical	16	If done, present data on critical appraisal of	N/A	
appraisal within		included sources of evidence (see item 12).		
sources of				
evidence				
Results of	17	For each included source of evidence, present	19-23	
individual		therelevant data that were charted that relate to		
sources of		the review questions and objectives.		
evidence				
Synthesis	18	Summarize and/or present the charting results	19-23	
ofresults		as they relate to the review questions and		
		objectives.		
DISCUSSION				
Summary	19	Summarize the main results (including an	24-27	
ofevidence		overview of concepts, themes, and types of		
		evidence available), link to the review questions		

		and objectives, and consider the relevance to key groups.			
Limitations	20	Discuss the limitations of the scoping reviewprocess.	27		
Conclusions	21	Provide a general interpretation of the results with respect to the review questions and objectives, as well as potential implications and/or next steps.			
FUNDING					
Funding	22	Describe sources of funding for the included sources of evidence, as well as sources of funding for the scoping review. Describe the role of the funders of the scoping review.	N/A		

JBI = Joanna Briggs Institute; PRISMA-ScR = Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic reviews and Meta-Analyses extension for Scoping Reviews.

* Where sources of evidence (see second footnote) are compiled from, such as bibliographic databases, socialmedia platforms, and Web sites.

† A more inclusive/heterogeneous term used to account for the different types of evidence or data sources (e.g., quantitative and/or qualitative research, expert opinion, and policy documents) that may be eligible in a scoping review as opposed to only studies. This is not to be confused with information sources (see first footnote).

[‡] The frameworks by Arksey and O'Malley (6) and Levac and colleagues (7) and the JBI guidance (4, 5) refer to the process of data extraction in a scoping review as data charting.

§ The process of systematically examining research evidence to assess its validity, results, and relevance beforeusing it to inform a decision. This term is used for items 12 and 19 instead of "risk of bias" (which is more applicable to systematic reviews of interventions) to include and acknowledge the various sources of evidence that may be used in a scoping review (e.g., quantitative and/or qualitative research, expert opinion, and policy document).

ABSTRACT IN FRENCH

Introduction : Le VIH reste un problème de santé publique important en Afrique subsaharienne, en particulier chez les jeunes âgés de 15 à 24 ans. Pour y remédier, nous avons réalisé un scoping review axée sur cinq pays prioritaires d'Afrique subsaharienne: Kenya, Tanzanie, Botswana, Eswatini et Afrique du Sud.

Méthodes : Nous avons fait un scoping review avec le protocole du PRISMA-ScR, en nous concentrant sur les études publiées entre janvier 2013 et décembre 2023. Les critères d'éligibilité comprenaient les études portant sur la prévention/le traitement du VIH, impliquant des interventions liées à la santé sexuelle, avec une population d'étude âgée de 15 à 24 ans, et menées au Kenya, en Tanzanie, au Botswana, en Eswatini ou en Afrique du Sud. En outre, les études devaient être rédigées en anglais. Les critères d'exclusion comprenaient les études d'observation, les études n'appartenant pas à la tranche d'âge ou à la zone géographique spécifiée, les études multi-pays impliquant des pays autres que ceux sélectionnés, et les articles rédigés dans une langue autre que l'anglais. Le processus de sélection comprenait l'examen du titre et du résumé, suivi de l'examen du texte intégral.

Résultats : Notre stratégie de recherche a permis d'obtenir 2 494 articles à partir de bases de données et 15 enregistrements supplémentaires à partir de la littérature grise. Après avoir identifié et supprimé 147 enregistrements en double, il restait 2 362 enregistrements uniques. Après sélection des titres et des résumés, 215 enregistrements ont fait l'objet d'une sélection du texte intégral, 196 enregistrements ayant été exclus sur la base des critères d'exclusion. Finalement, 19 études ont répondu à tous les critères d'inclusion et ont été incluses dans la synthèse finale. Les résultats de l'examen ont révélé des impacts positifs sur l'accès aux soins de santé, l'autonomisation économique, les taux d'observance du traitement antirétroviral, les résultats en matière de santé mentale et la réduction des risques de transmission du VIH chez les jeunes.

Conclusion : Cette étude souligne l'importance d'approches globales, durables et à multiples facettes dans les efforts de prévention et d'intervention en matière de VIH. Les recommandations comprennent la priorisation de groupes démographiques plus larges, la segmentation des interventions par groupes d'âge, l'intégration de diverses stratégies, l'incorporation d'un suivi à long terme dans les évaluations et le maintien des efforts de recherche pour répondre aux vulnérabilités uniques des jeunes en Afrique subsaharienne.

Mots-clés: Prévention du VIH, jeunes, Afrique subsaharienne, interventions, revue de détail